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STUDENT FEE ADVISORY COMMITTEE

2008-09 Academic Year

Meeting #1

Friday, October 3, 2008

8:40 a.m., USU-205

Members Present: Robinson (chair), Chavez, Denila, Hata, Kearney, Rice, Soni, Swetland, Taylor, Thyden, Troutner, Yutrzenka
Members Absent: Bustamante, Montano

Staff Attendees: Eckhous, Gleason, Sanchez

Guests Present: David Huckaby, Brian Livingston, Christopher Frost
1. Welcome and Introductions. Vice President Robinson, chair of the committee, called the meeting to order at 8:50 a.m. Robinson welcomed attendees and asked them to introduce themselves. 
2. Approval of Agenda and Minutes. The meeting was called to order at 9:05 a.m. The agenda for the October 3, 2008, meeting was approved (11-0-1). The minutes of the May 2, 2008, meeting were approved (11-0-1). 

Note: To maintain a student majority, Robinson abstained from voting at this meeting.

3. CSU Fee Policies: Eckhous presented a PowerPoint slide show on CSU Executive Order 1034, which superseded E.O. 740 at the end of June 2008. Eckhous explained the differences between the two executive orders. While E.O. 740 was sometimes confusing, E.O. 1034 is intended to be clearer and more streamlined. E.O. 1034 also gives campuses more authority in setting fees than did E.O. 740.
Eckhous reviewed Attachment 3, Summary of the CSU Student Fee Policy. Eckhous explained descriptions, examples of fees, authority and responsibility for each fee category.

Hata asked where the UCES travel studies courses fall. Eckhous said that she will get clarification and report back to the committee.

Eckhous said that the process has changed; under E.O. 1034 only Category II and III fees will be reviewed by this committee before being forwarded to the campus president. Category II and III fee(s) go to the Chancellor’s Office for approval only if the fee(s) exceed the maximum amount indicated in in E.O. 1034.

Eckhous said that the new E.O. changes the role of the SFAC. Under the new provisions, the campus president can approve Category IV and V fees. However, it will still be necessary to advise the SFAC of any new fees and other changes at the committee’s next meting.

Robinson said this is designed to give the president more latitude and flexibility.

Christopher Chavez arrived at 8:55 a.m.
Eckhous said a requesting department will submit a plan and fee rationale statement. The same documentation and rationale as before will be needed, but some of the requests will be reviewed by the SFAC, while Category IV and V fee requests will be submitted directly to the president.

Kearney asked if the president will be able to direct that all fee requests go through the SFAC. Eckhous said he will have that option.

Taylor pointed out that in some situations, the president may not have time to delay a fee request decision for the next meeting of the SFAC.

Eckhous said that the annual fee survey will now be more detailed. On a three-year rotation, one-third of campuses will report additional detail for all fees in all categories. 

Eckhous said that the next steps are:

· The SFAC support team will develop an online fee request process that will adhere to the new student fee policies.

· The Bursar’s Office will review the fee tracking process.

· The SFAC will review all current fees and make a recommendation to the campus president regarding fees that don’t meet the test of the new fee policy.

Eckhous added that staff expect to present information about the new online fee request process at the SFAC’s November 7 meeting.

Swetland asked if there was any rationale other than timeliness for the changes in the approval process for Category IV and V fees. Eckhous said that, particularly with Category IV fees, there often are administrative fees, many of which are not student related. The new process allows division vice presidents to make recommendations regarding what is needed in the division.

Swetland asked if the new easier online process will result in more fee requests. Robinson said that would not be the case; we still need justification and transparency. The SFAC has a website that shows all we’ve done. We are now updating the website so that the agenda can be seen as it evolves, as well as past actions and what is needed to get a fee request before this committee.

Chavez asked how the new policies will impact ASI sovereignty over its fees.

Robinson said the new policies won’t affect ASI’s sovereignty; we have always had the obligation to inform the president and chancellor.

Troutner asked if students’ financial aid will be impacted. Robinson replied that it will not; if a student has need-based financial aid, the amount of financial aid increases when student fees increase.

Kearney asked if it would be in the best interests of the SFAC to have a statement from the president as a way of protecting students in the future. Robinson said we will probably take our ratification report “on the road” to various campus groups, such as the Academic Senate, Staff Council and President’s Cabinet. A focal point would be to get the president’s assurance that the consultation process will continue. Robinson will report back to this committee.

4. (Time Certain 9:15 a.m.) Request to Approve a New Course Fee for Biology 212L: Livingston said that the new course, BIOL 212L is part of a three semester sequence. Each semester requires a lecture and a lab. BIOL 112L is being offered for the first time this semester; BIOL 212L will be offered for the first time in spring 2009; and BIOL 312L will be offered in fall 2009. The request before the committee is for an existing fee, Biological Fee III ($35) to be added to the lab component of the course.
Soni asked what the process is for removing a fee. Eckhous said that in this case it requires that the ASM for the College of Natural Sciences and Mathematics send a request that the fee be inactivated for the spring. Huckaby said the department will submit such a request.

Robinson asked if the all the items on the list of supplies in Attachment 5 are likely to be purchased. Huckaby said they are.

Soni asked how many students are in each lab section. Frost said the target is 20 to 30 students. 
Swetland noted that in addition to the lab fee, students often have to purchase extra supplies at the University Bookstore. She asked if this will be the case with this course. Frost answered that will not be the case; students will need to purchase just the lab manual.

Taylor said that the request mentions 200 students in the course; she asked if that would mean about 10 lab sections. Livingston said there may be eight sections.

Kearney said the CSU is not state supported, but state assisted. These are the kind of fees that impact students.

Troutner asked how many courses with fees are required for biological science students. Huckaby said it depends on which program a student is in. He added that not all lab courses have a fee.
Robinson asked if this new course will add to the unit total of majors. Huckaby said it will require two more units.

Chavez asked how different this $35 fee is from the current fee. Hata said the course is being replaced; it is not a new fee.

Yutrzenka moved, Troutner seconded to approve the fee. The motion passed (11-0-1).

5. Review and Ratification of Annual Student Fee Reports. Eckhous reviewed Attachment 6, which uses the new format for submission of fee reports to the Chancellor’s Office. Under the new requirements, campuses are to report all fees. Also new is the requirement to list remaining balances. The Chancellor’s Office directed that this first year, CSUs are to do the best they can with this requirement.
Soni pointed out that the 0s in Attachment 6 may be confusing, as they do not indicate if there is no balance or no data; he added that if there is no data, the zero should be replaced with a dash. Eckhous stated that this is the Chancellor’s Office format (BRIO) and we are not able to open the attachment.

Hata said that balances are reviewed to see if balances are building, or if programs have any start-up funds. Large balances often indicate that some of the previous fiscal year’s expenses have not been paid. The invoices are paid before the fall semester. In the future, the reports can be done by term, instead of as of June 30.
Taylor said that the Chancellor’s Office is looking for large balances; smaller ones are expected. She added that the reason why we are requested to show balances is because it brings accountability. Campuses can’t build large reserves and continue to charge fees to students. 

Attachment 7 was reviewed. It shows the fees for all 23 CSU campuses. CSULB has the lowest mandatory fees. 
There was a discussion of the IRA process:

Hata said IRA presentations are to show all sources of funding. The IRA board has a history of making sure the funding is balanced. Taylor said one of the intents of IRA is to add supplemental activities.
Soni asked who manages the IRA fee, and to what extent can it be changed. Robinson said it can only be changed by a referendum brought by students, which is advisory to the president. Last year, the president made an adjustment as he felt an outcome was unfair.

Attachment 8 lists fees for comparable universities nationwide. Eckhous commented that CSU fees are traditionally very low, demonstrating the excellent value the CSU has to offer. 
Robinson asked who selects the comparison institutions. Eckhous said we don’t know; we belong to a national organization that chooses them. Gleason said we could add that information (that the CSU does not choose the comparison universities) to the SFAC website. Robinson said we should do that.

Swetland asked if the figures include the increases from the Chancellor’s Office. Robinson said it does. 
Attachment 9 shows the fee history back to 1990. Fee increases have been significant. Though the percentage increase has been large, the numbers show we’re still very reasonable.

Swetland asked if this is public information. Robinson said it is; it will be presented to the ASI Senate, the Academic Senate, Staff Council and President’s Cabinet. 
Swetland asked if this committee can remove fees. Robinson said it can; when we see a large balance, we can cut.

6. Future Meeting Dates. Gleason said we have a schedule of planned meeting dates, on the first Friday of each month. Student schedules were taken into account when these dates were selected. In the event that a meeting is not necessary, committee members will be informed. 
Attachment 4 lists student members. Swetland will notify the student members listed of the meeting schedule.
7. Adjournment.  The meeting was adjourned at 10:20 a.m.

Respectfully submitted,

Mary Sanchez

Division of Student Services
(These minutes were approved on November 7, 2008.) 
